BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday July 10, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge and incoming Town Administrator Jake T. Roger.  Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard. Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier was excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen’s meeting of June 26, 2023 were submitted for approval.

Payroll manifest for the pay period ending July 6, 2023 in the amount of $179,426.57 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending July 6, 2023 in the amount of $2,490,783.37 ($2,000,000.00 to the School, $182,009.82 to Wolcott Paying and $308,773.55 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Land Use Change Tax for map and lot 021-008-001-016 in the amount of $15,000.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
POLICE
Police Chief Michael Wallace introduced the new Police Officer Mark Rosmarinofski. Officer Rosmrinofski was hired at the last meeting, June 26 and started on July 1st.  He will attend the Police Academy at the end of June.
DPW 

Purchase order for Moreau & Welch Co. for materials and labor to construct a 50’X70’ garage addition in the amount of $111,700.79 was submitted for approval.
Purchase Order for Joe Wilson Construction to pour concrete footings and walls for the 50’X70’ garage addition in the amount of $25,000.00 was submitted for approval.

Purchase order for Nicolaisen Concrete Floors LLC to pour a concrete floor for the 50’X70’ garage addition in the amount of $22,075.00 was submitted for approval.  

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve purchase orders #515 for Moreau & Welch Co. for materials and labor to construct a 50’X70’ garage addition in the amount of $111,700.79, #516 for Joe Wilson Construction to pour concrete footings and walls in the amount of $25,000.00, and #517 for Nicolaisen Concrete Floors LLC to pour a concrete floor in the amount of $22,075.00 as long as Chairman Trombley’s questions are answered before Highway Supervisor Dave Reinhold proceeds with the addition.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the construction contracts with the discretion of Town Administrator Jake T. Roger.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Resignation from Daniel W. Dione from the Town Road Crew effective July 5, 2023 was submitted for approval.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the resignation from Daniel W. Dione from the Town Road Crew effective July 5, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
FIRE
Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis introduced Ryan Boudreau as the new full-time fire officer.   Mr. Boudreau was working for Epping as Part Time and is now Full Time.

The Fire pay schedule was submitted for review. 

Motion by Chairman Trombley to table the discussion of the Fire pay schedule.  Chairman Trombley has questions regarding how the matrix is set up and would like to talk to Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis before the review.  Selectman Cody will support tabling the discussion as long as there are no changes made to the previously approved pay rates.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
7:15 PUBLIC HEARING – ARPA FUNDS

Chairman Trombley read the public hearing notice.  Clarification of use from ARPA funds and allocations were listed; lighting, garage addition, and the Water and Sewer Department.  The hearing was opened to the public.  As there were none the public hearing was closed.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the sewer ARPA fund in the amount of $500,000.00 and $368,298.19 for the second half of the town ARPA funds. Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
DPW continued
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger updated the board regarding Church Street Extension. Town Counsel has confirmed Church Street Extension is a town road.  Mr. Roger explained this would have to go to town vote to discontinue the road and utilities.  Property owner Michael Fecteau reported his attorney is conferring with Town Counsel.  He is willing to follow the process the selectmen request.

FIRE continued

New Hampshire Division of Forest and Land and Department of Natural and Cultural Resources Agreement to loan the Town of Epping Fire Department a 2007 Forest River Cargo Trailer to the Town of Epping was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to accept the loan of a 2007 Forest River Cargo Trailer from the New Hampshire Forestry.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Assistant Fire Chief Joe Lombardo explained the pricing of a command vehicle.  He would like to make the purchase from the impact fees.  The revolving fund is being saved for a new fire truck in 4-5 years.  Discussion continued regarding the cars in service and the need for another command vehicle.  
Motion by Selectmen Cody to accept the estimate from McGovern Municipal for $43,887.25 to come out of impact fees and not to exceed $16,554.50 to come out of the revolving fund for a new command vehicle.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 3-1.  Chairman Trombley voted nay.
NOTICE OF INTENT TO EXCAVATE

Intent to Excavate for the Town of Epping at map and lot 027-095 (Mary Blair baseball fields) was submitted for approval. Chairman Trombley explained this Intent to Excavate will be going before the Planning Board on Thursday.   
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the Intent to Excavate for the Town of Epping at map and lot 027-095 (Mary Blair baseball fields).  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

Chairman Trombley said the Town Ordinance has been followed by the Planning Board to set a precedence going forward on excavations. One of the selectmen should be there to present this for the town to the Planning Board as the excavation is taking place on town land. Selectman Jordan suggested Chairman Trombley present the excavation as he is on the Planning Board.  Discussion continued regarding the possibility of the excavation being denied by the Planning Board, but no decision was made.
HAWKERS PERMIT UPDATE
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger has looked into instituting background checks for Hawkers/Peddlers to travel through town door to door. The State of New Hampshire is vague regarding using this method as the statute says using “reasonable measures”.  This would need to go before the voters to change the town ordinance.  He will create an active list of Hawkers/Peddlers that have been approved for the town web site.  
STORMWATER DISCHARGE
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger shared this report from CLF (Conservation Law Foundation) with the Board of Selectmen as Epping is mentioned as a community of interest discharging stormwater into the Great Bay Watershed.  Mr. Roger will be attending the meeting on July 13th.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger reported he is working on combining town web sites.  Some departments are still separate and need to be merged.  He would like to see on-line permitting available.  Chairman Trombley mentioned he would like to provide elected officials with an e-mail address for the web site.  Mr. Roger said the towns IT company suggested using a .gov domain.  It cost additional funds but Homeland Security is requesting those. 
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger has reached out for bids on painting the ceilings damaged with water stains.  There is one bid from Cert-a-Pro at $8,600.00
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger stated the Town Clerk needs a second vault.  Mr. Roger will reach out to an engineer to check the floor regarding the weight of an additional vault in that office.
Town Administrator Jake T. Roger is looking into new phone system.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reviewed the ARPA Funds timeline and use.  Partial payment of the membranes in the sewer department was discussed.  See the attached time line.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to allocate the engineering cost for the highway garage addition from the town budget and not be applied to the ARPA Funds.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced this is his last Board of Selectmen’s meeting.  He thanked this Board of Selectmen and all the Selectmen he has worked with over his 43 years.  The staff, citizens of Epping and family were thanked.  It has been his pleasure to serve the Town of Epping.  Mr. Dodge wished the new Town Administrator Jake Roger good luck and wished him well.  THANK YOU ALL!
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody is concerned with the sludge removal and the time limits.  The removal contract has fallen through and we need to find a new company. Town Councel should be involved in reviewing future contracts and have a bond posted.
Selectman Cody commented he could not have survived being a Selectman without Greg, Thank you.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan said it’s been an interesting 12 years working with Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge.  Thank you for being here, good luck to you and Jake.  Enjoy your well-earned retirement.
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Excused
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

No Report
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley is still waiting for an acoustic study to be done in the meeting room.
Chairman Trombley said the library has plans for completion of the patio.  The Friends of the Library would like to donate to help accomplish this project.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to allow the library to accept funds from the Friends of the Library for the purpose of the patio.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Chairman Trombley reported the Budget Committee has agreed to a 4% (estimated) additional increase to the budget that will be separate from last year’s increases.  There will not be any budget meetings in July and August.
Chairman Trombley stated the new TV monitor is here to be installed.  
Chairman Trombley commented the complaint regarding Railroad Avenue has been responded to. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
None.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (e) reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Pam Tibbetts, Bob Jordan, John Cody and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 9:40 PM
SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Chairman Trombley to seal the non-public minutes of July 10, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Jordan to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:43 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman
_______________________________

Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman

Dated:   July 24, 2023

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman was excused
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